Note: Subject to approval at next meeting

FAVERSHAM FOOTPATHS GROUP
MINUTES OF EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEETING ON 1 SEPTEMBER 2015

Present:   Trevor Payne (Chairman)

                  Roy Campbell (Treasurer)

                  Brian Caffarey (Secretary)

                  John Coulter

                  Andrew Osborne

                  Anne Salmon

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

1.   Apologies for absence were received from Brian Turner.

MINUTES OF EC MEETING ON 4 AUGUST 2015

2.  The minutes were approved.
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES NOT ON SUBSTANTIVE AGENDA
Para 2 – Walk on Sunday 4 October 2015
3.  It was noted that the walk (meeting at 10.00am at the Guildhall) had been publicised to members and that several posters had been put up around the town.  The Group’s website, faversham.org and Facebook pages had also been updated.  Roy Campbell and John Coulter agreed to approach some businesses in the town to ask them to put up posters (with the Group’s new logo).  The Secretary would also send a reminder to members about a week before the walk.  ACTION: ROY CAMPBELL/JOHN COULTER/BRIAN CAFFAREY
Para 4 – Proposal for an exhibition at the Fleur

4.   The Secretary had met Clive Foreman, Vice-Chair of the Faversham Society, as agreed.  The proposal now was to hold an exhibition focusing on the different uses of ‘open spaces’.  Footpaths could clearly form one aspect of such an exhibition.   Clive would take the lead in organising the exhibition, for which no date had yet been set, but the FFG had offered to assist.  It was agreed that the Secretary would continue to liaise with Clive and draw in help from others as needed.  Andrew Osborne also offered to contact Ramblers to see if there was any useful material which they could offer.  ACTION: BRIAN CAFFAREY/ANDREW OSBORNE
Para 5 – Website ‘hits’

5.  Information about website ‘hits’ was now available on the admin area of the site.  This showed, for example, that some 50 users had accessed the site in the previous 30 days, looking at an average of four pages each.

Para 6 – Social media

6.  The Group noted the steps already taken e.g. to publicise the Group’s next walk.  The Secretary said that he would see what more could be done after his return from holiday.  ACTION: BRIAN CAFFAREY
Para 5 – Walkers’ Groups

7.  The Secretary had emailed Antony Millett, who organises the Faversham Society town walks, asking him to publicise the Group and its own walks.  Internet searches suggested that the only walking groups with a specific Faversham focus were these town walks and the Guided Health walks.

Para 12 – Footpath issues in Selling

8.  The meeting noted the extensive correspondence between Cllr Martin Webb of Selling Parish Council, Kent County Council (KCC) and the Group about the various issues which had been raised.  KCC had helpfully undertaken to follow up some points, in particular relating to clearance of vegetation, and had explained that stiles could only be replaced by kissing gates with the agreement of the landowner and that priority had to be given to those in poor condition. For the moment there seemed no further action to be taken by the FFG.

Para 14 – Lakeside Close
9.  The Secretary had taken up with KCC the apparent failure by the developers of the Lakeside development to improve the path (ZF3) leading from the back of the development to the junction with footpath ZF4.  It appeared, however, that the revised planning application did not include this condition.  This is being checked with Swale Borough Council (SBC).

Para 14 – Proposal for a footpath from Jubilee Way to the Rec

10.  The EC noted the action taken by the Group in writing to the Municipal Charities and SBC to express its support for a footpath linking Jubilee Way and the Rec and the subsequent publicity in both local papers.  SBC had replied to say that planning approval had been given to extend the car park at Jubilee Way with a condition that a footpath should be provided through to the Rec.  In discussion it was questioned, however, whether such a condition could be effected by the developers since the Rec was owned by the Municipal Charities.  It was explained that the Municipal Charities was interested in securing limited vehicular access e.g. for delivery lorries from Jubilee Way through to the parking area near the rugby club as a means of stopping vehicles from using the promenade from the Whitstable Road – which was thought to be very undesirable for an area which ought to be traffic-free.  If this vehicular access was provided it ought to provide a way through for pedestrians.  The Municipal Charities was anxious that any footpath route should be carefully chosen in order not to encourage walking across grassed areas.  It was agreed in discussion that the onus seemed to lie with the Municipal Charities to take matters forward with the developers, in consultation with SBC.  Andrew Osborne and John Coulter, as Trustees of the Municipal Charities, said that they would ensure that this would be followed up.  ACTION: ANDREW OSBORNE/JOHN COULTER
Para 16 – Court of Appeal judgment

11.  The Secretary had written as agreed to KCC to ask them if they were aware of any implications for the Faversham area of this judgment, which related to the effect of enclosure measures early in the 19th century.  A reply was awaited.
Para 16 – Ramblers’ Big Pathwatch

12.  The EC noted that this initiative encouraged walkers to ‘adopt’ one kilometre squares of OS maps in their area and to assess and report on the state of paths.  It was felt that the EC itself did not at present have the capacity to take this on as a project, given its other commitments, but that it would draw the attention of members to this initiative.  ACTION: BRIAN CAFFAREY

TREASURER’S REPORT

13.  Roy Campbell reported that he expected the Group’s bank account to be opened very shortly after what had been a long drawn-out application process.  The Group now had 46 members, with several more people indicating that they planned to join.

FOOTPATH ZF5 AT FAVERSHAM REACH AND WATERSIDE CLOSE
14.  It was understood that the next step was for KCC officials to report to the Council’s Regulation Committee on the informal consultation which had taken place on proposals to provide a continuous path along the Creek-side of Faversham Reach and Waterside Close.  It was hoped that this would then quickly lead to a six-week formal consultation on those proposals.  The solution proposed seemed to provide the most satisfactory outcome for walkers and residents.  It was possible that quicker progress in attaining the Group’s objective might be made through Natural England’s work on the route of the coast path (see next item).
ENGLISH COAST PATH

15.  It was agreed that the meeting which representatives of the EC had had with Natural England (NE), at which the Group’s proposals for the route of the England coast path through Faversham, had been very encouraging.  NE representatives had clearly been interested in the detail of the proposals, although their own work was at a very early stage.  One of the points which had emerged at the meeting was the power to make a variation order subsequently if it was not possible for one section of the desired route to open at the same time as the rest of the route.  Following the meeting the Group had written to NE to set out its reasons why it believed that this would be a very unsatisfactory way of proceeding in respect of the Faversham Reach and Waterside Close section and urging NE to work closely with KCC to ensure the maximum possible co-ordination over the timing of their respective initiatives.  A reply from NE was awaited.
16.  The Group had also written to KCC about the need to ensure that the proposed new bridge provided a suitable footway for pedestrians, especially on the non-Inner Basin side, which would be the natural side for the route of the coast path, and to allow access between a Creek-side path at the bridge’s town-centre end on both the Basin and non-Basin sides of the bridge.  A response by telephone suggested that these objectives were not reflected in the preliminary designs of the bridge and it was agreed that the Group should write to KCC again to express its concerns.  ACTION: BRIAN CAFFAREY
DESIGNATION OF FOOTPATHS BY 1 JANUARY 2026

17.  The meeting considered a note which had been circulated setting out the background to this issue.  Legislation provides that footpaths and bridleways that existed on 1 January 1949 but which are not on the definitive map by the cut-off date of 1 January 2026 will be extinguished subject to certain safeguards.  It was clear that this was potentially a serious issue since a number of paths/highways currently used by the public, including possibly in Faversham town centre, could potentially be lost – for example, if a subsequent owner identified development potential and wanted to stop public access.  The Open Spaces Society had published very helpful guidance on how individuals and groups could approach the task of identifying routes at risk and accumulating the necessary evidence to support a case for designation if justified.  It was plain, though, that this would be a major, time-consuming, task.  It was agreed that, in the first instance, the Group should write to KCC to notify them of the Group’s interest in this matter; to ask them for their views on what would be the most helpful way for the Group to take it forward; and to seek existing information about paths which they knew or suspected to be at risk.  ACTION: BRIAN CAFFAREY
PROPOSAL FOR A LOG OF FOOTPATH ISSUES
18.  The meeting considered a draft template of a ‘log’ which the Group could maintain of issues which it had been asked to consider or which it had taken the initiative to pursue.  The log would serve as an up-to-date summary of the position on all these issues and could be added to the website.  The draft template was endorsed subject to one minor change and would be filled in once more urgent work had been completed.  ACTION: BRIAN CAFFAREY 
ANY OTHER BUSINESS
19.  The following matter was raised: 

· Google searches – it was noted that at present Google searches relating to Faversham footpaths/walks did not produce a link to the Group’s website.  The Secretary would look into whether there was any way of remedying this.  ACTION: BRIAN CAFFAREY
DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS
20.  Further EC meetings have been arranged for Wednesday 21 October 2015 and Tuesday 1 December 2015, both at 7pm at 130 Athelstan Road.  
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